
 

 
Council 

22/January2025 
 

 

 

Minutes of a meeting of Council held on Wednesday, 22 January 2025 

 

 

Members present: 

Nikki Ind  Mark Harris   

Gina Blomefield 

Claire Bloomer 

Patrick Coleman 

Daryl Corps 

Mike Evemy 

David Fowles 

Joe Harris 

Paul Hodgkinson 

Angus Jenkinson 

 

Julia Judd 

Andrew Maclean 

Helene Mansilla 

Mike McKeown 

Dilys Neill 

Andrea Pellegram 

Nigel Robbins 

Gary Selwyn 

Tom Stowe 

 

Jeremy Theyer 

Clare Turner 

Michael Vann 

Jon Wareing 

Ian Watson 

Tristan Wilkinson 

Len Wilkins 

 

 

Officers present: 

 

Matthew Britton, Interim Forward Planning 

Lead 

Andrew Brown, Head of Democratic and 

Electoral Services 

Angela Claridge, Director of Governance 

and Development (Monitoring Officer) 

Adrian Harding, Interim Head of Planning 

 

Nickie Mackenzie-Daste, Senior Democratic 

Services Officer 

David Stanley, Deputy Chief Executive and 

Chief Finance Officer 

Kira Thompson, Election and Democratic 

Services Support Assistant 

Robert Weaver, Chief Executive 

 

61 Apologies  

 

Apologies were received from Councillor Juliet Layton, Councillor Ray Brassington, 

Councillor David Cunningham, Councillor Tony Slater, Councillor Tony Dale and 

Councillor Chris Twells.  Councillor Spivey apologised in advance for her late arrival. 

 

62 Declarations of Interest  

 

There were no declarations of interest 
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63 Minutes  

 

The minutes of the previous meeting 27 November 2024 were considered. 

There were no amendments. 

 

A proposal to approve the minutes of the previous meeting held 27 November 2025 

was proposed by Councillor Fowles and seconded by Councillor Bloomer. 

  

Recommendation APPROVED 

 

RESOLVED: Council approved the minutes of the meeting held on 27 November 

2024 (Resolution) (Resolution) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Daryl Corps, Mike 

Evemy, David Fowles, Joe Harris, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki 

Ind, Angus Jenkinson, Julia Judd, Andrew Maclean, Mike McKeown, 

Dilys Neill, Nigel Robbins, Gary Selwyn, Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, 

Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon Wareing, Ian Watson, Tristan 

Wilkinson and Len Wilkins 

25 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain Helene Mansilla and Andrea Pellegram 2 

Carried 

 

 

64 Announcements from the Chair, Leader and Chief Executive  

 

The Chair began by extending New Year's greetings to colleagues and residents, 

emphasizing the importance of working together in 2025.  

 

The new Councillor for Chesterton, Andrea Pellegram was welcomed and the Chair also 

congratulated those recognised in the New Year’s Honours List. 

 

The 80th anniversary of the liberation of Auschwitz was highlighted. The Chair reflected 

on the immense loss of over 1.1 million lives and stressed the need to preserve 

survivors' testimonies. They urged continued efforts to combat hatred, antisemitism, 

and discrimination, emphasizing the importance of inclusivity. 

 

On a lighter note, the Chair shared their pride in representing the District Council at 

Christmas celebrations in the Forest of Dean and Cirencester. They also expressed 

enthusiasm for the opening of the Grace Network’s Long Table project, recognizing its 

potential to support the community.  
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The Chief Executive also welcomed Councillor Pellegram to Cotswold District Council 

and thanked all election staff for ensuring the smooth running of the Chesterton by-

election before handing over to Councillor Harris. 

 

Councillor Harris, the Leader also extended New Year’s greetings and welcomed the 

new Senior Democratic Services Officer.  Councillor Andrea Pellegram, was also 

welcomed and her hard work during a challenging by-election campaign was 

commended. 

 

Concerns about the government’s new housing targets were addressed, with concerns 

raised about the targets given that 80% of the district is protected land. Councillor 

Harris argued  that the lack of available land and skilled workers made these targets 

unattainable and stressed the need for a more strategic approach to housing 

development. 

 

The Leader then spoke about devolution, and reaffirmed a commitment to 

decentralizing power but warned that current proposals could undermine democracy 

by consolidating authority under a single mayor. Opposition to the delay of 

Gloucestershire’s local elections was also voiced,  being considered as politically 

motivated. The importance of ensuring that any local government reorganization 

maintained community links and high-quality services was emphasised. 

 

Councillor Harris stated that any major decisions would be brought back to Full Council 

for discussion, and emphasised a commitment to a future that would strengthen local 

democracy and serve the needs of Cotswold residents. 

 

65 Unsung Heroes Award  

 

The Chair introduced the Cotswold District Council Unsung Hero Awards, which 

recognize individuals making extraordinary contributions to their communities. They 

acknowledged the difficulty in selecting winners and encouraged future nominations. 

 

Phil Miles was announced as the first-place recipient for his dedication as a community 

first responder with South-Western Ambulance. Despite the voluntary nature of his 

role, he remained on call almost daily, providing critical emergency care and support. 

Although unable to attend, Phil was praised for his selflessness, and service to the 

community. Councillor Andrew McLean was invited to present his award. 

 

The two runners-up were John Lawrence and the Community Speedwatch Blockley 

team. John was recognised for his tireless promotion of Cirencester as a town crier, his 

involvement in the Male Voice Choir, and his extensive volunteer work at St John the 

Baptist Church and Beam Gymnastics. Louise Bowles and her Community Speedwatch  
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team were honoured for their efforts in tackling speeding issues, despite facing 

negativity, and for securing funding to enhance road safety. 

 

The Chair expressed gratitude to all recipients for their dedication and contributions to 

the district. 

 

The Leader added his congratulations and praised the great community spirit which 

motivated these individuals. 

 

66 Public Questions  

 

Mr David Hindle from Tetbury raised concerns about the restructuring of Cotswold 

District Council. He questioned the authority behind decisions regarding the grouping 

of services, management structure, and relative pay, noting that these did not appear 

to have been formally approved by the Cabinet or Full Council, or considered by the 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee. He referenced a Council report from 31 July 2024 

mentioning a shared director across districts but found no details on CDC’s internal 

structure. He asked Councillor Harris whether such significant reorganisations should 

have been publicly decided and whether the Council's constitution remained fit for 

purpose given the shift towards directly employed staff. 

 

Councillor Harris acknowledged David Hindle’s engagement with Council matters and 

assured him that all decisions regarding restructuring had followed due process, 

including oversight by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee. He offered to provide 

further details if anything had been missed. Regarding the constitution, he confirmed 

that updates were being made to reflect structural changes and invited David Hindle to 

meet for a further discussion. 

 

The Monitoring Officer reminded Mr Hindle of past email exchanges and  

explained that the Council's constitution had been updated on 1 November 2024 to 

reflect the first phase of staff being in-sourced, with further changes expected. Mr 

Hindle was advised to check the website for the latest version and was informed that 

the upcoming budget focussed Council meeting in February, would include the legally 

required pay policy report outlining the new senior officer structure. He was also 

encouraged to follow the February Council agenda for further details. 

 

67 Member Questions  

 

Member questions and the supplementary questions and responses can be found in 

Annex A. 
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68 Counter Fraud and Enforcement Unit Collaboration Agreement  

 

The purpose of the report was to seek approval of the Counter Fraud and Enforcement 

Unit (CFEU) Partnership Collaboration Agreement between Cheltenham and 

Tewkesbury Borough Councils and Cotswold, Forest of Dean, Stroud and West 

Oxfordshire District Councils. 

 

The Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance and Transformation, Councillor 

Mike Evemy, proposed the approval of the collaboration agreement and explained how 

the partnership, which had been in place for seven years with six councils, had been 

crucial in preventing fraud and corruption, especially during the distribution of COVID 

business grants. The service was hosted by Cotswold District Council, and the proposal 

suggested continuing the partnership for another 10 years, with an option to extend 

for three more years. The report also highlighted that Cotswold would remain the host 

authority, with the option to give 18 months' notice if the responsibility was 

transferred. The Council was asked to approve the agreement. 

 

Council discussed the report and councillors made the following points: 

 The CFEU was seen as being a highly accountable and competent unit which 

reported to the Audit and Governance Committee. 

 The service was seen as crucial for upholding trust, tackling fraud, and 

protecting public resources. 

 The operational and economic efficiencies achieved by the partnership would be 

difficult for the partner councils to achieve individually. 

 Cotswold District Council (CDC), as the host council, was commended for 

leading the way in this area. 

 Given the financial challenges faced by the Council, there was also interest in 

exploring potential revenue generation opportunities through the service. There 

was a desire to discuss expanding the service to support other local authorities 

or broaden its scope. 

 The two main areas of fraud were identified as being claiming single-person 

discounts for social housing and illegal subletting. The amounts involved were 

not seen as significant and it was unclear whether the recovered funds would 

benefit the Council or go to other bodies like government departments or 

housing associations. The emphasis was placed on using publicity to deter fraud. 

 Officers in the ERS service were commended for working collaboratively with the 

CFEU to bring successful prosecutions against fly-tippers, which generated 

revenue and discouraged others from engaging in the same behaviour. 

 

The recommendation in the report was proposed by Councillor Evemy, seconded by 

Councillor Nigel Robbins, put to the vote and agreed by Council. 

 

Councillor Daryl Corps did not vote. 
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RESOLVED: Council approved the Council entering into the Counter Fraud and 

Enforcement Unit Partnership Collaboration Agreement. (Resolution) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Mike Evemy, David 

Fowles, Joe Harris, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki Ind, Angus 

Jenkinson, Julia Judd, Andrew Maclean, Helene Mansilla, Mike 

McKeown, Dilys Neill, Andrea Pellegram, Nigel Robbins, Gary Selwyn, 

Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon Wareing, 

Ian Watson, Tristan Wilkinson and Len Wilkins 

26 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain None 0 

Carried 

 

 

69 Report of the Constitution Working Group  

 

The report of the Constitution Working Group (CWG) was introduced by the Leader, 

Councillor Joe Harris, who thanked the CWG for the work they do and continue to do. 

 

Councillors discussed the report and councillors made the following points: 

 The end of paragraph 4.5 in the report should read ‘of which the member had 

no previous knowledge’.  

 The work of the working group and Mike Evemy’s chairing were praised. 

 The importance of keeping the constitution up to date was highlighted and 

issues like attendance at virtual meetings were discussed.  

 The need for ward members to be aware of significant developments within 

their areas was stressed to ensure that members were not blindsided and there 

were no surprises. 

 

The recommendations in the report were proposed by Councillor Mike Evemy and 

seconded by Councillor David Fowles, put to the vote and agreed by Council. 
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RESOLVED: That Council : 

1. Authorise the Director of Governance & Development (Monitoring Officer) to 

update Part D8 - Matters of Urgency, in the Constitution and    

2. Approve the addition of a Local Ward Member Protocol into the Constitution 

(Resolution) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Daryl Corps, Mike 

Evemy, David Fowles, Joe Harris, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki 

Ind, Angus Jenkinson, Julia Judd, Andrew Maclean, Helene Mansilla, 

Mike McKeown, Dilys Neill, Andrea Pellegram, Nigel Robbins, Gary 

Selwyn, Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon 

Wareing, Ian Watson, Tristan Wilkinson and Len Wilkins 

27 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain None 0 

Carried 

 

 

70 Moreton-in-Marsh Working Group Membership  

 

The purpose of the report was to confirm membership of the Moreton-in-Marsh 

Working Group and to approve an updated Working Group Terms of Reference. 

 

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Joe Harris, introduced the item and apologised 

for the delay in forming the working group but emphasised that the group was now 

ready to proceed. The purpose of the group was to gather feedback from local 

stakeholders and influence development proposals, while fostering better 

communication between parties. 

 

The frustration in Moreton regarding the previous consultation was acknowledged and 

hope was expressed that the new group would help improve relations and dialogue. 

It was noted that similar groups might be set up for other Cotswold settlements in the 

future. 

 

Councillors Jenkinson and Corps were thanked for their input on membership and 

mentioned the upcoming recommendations for including 20 members. The working 

group would represent a range of views from residents, businesses, community groups, 

and the town council, and substitutes would be included if needed. 

 

In response to a comment from Councillor Neill, Councillor Harris agreed to look into 

including residents of Stow in the discussions as onlookers and said that the working 

group’s approach would be further refined. A commitment to biodiversity and nature 

was also noted, confirming that experts could be brought in as necessary. 
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Council discussed the report and councillors made the following points: 

 

 The Chair of the Working Group, attendees, and officers were thanked for their 

efforts in managing a complex and evolving situation.  

 The appointment of the Leader as Chair of the Working Group was welcomed as 

a recognition of the significance of the proposed Moreton development. 

 A company which had been included in the Working Group’s membership was 

internationally recognised for its expertise in meadow and grass seeds, as well as 

its contributions to education. 

 

Councillor Jenkinson proposed modifying the working group's membership by 

replacing the Morton Agricultural Show with the Morton Business Association, arguing 

that the latter better represented local businesses. They clarified that the business 

association, despite past difficulties, was now operational again. 

 

Councillor Corps responded by reiterating appreciation for the officers’ work and 

engagement with Moreton. He questioned the necessity of replacing the long-

established charity that organised the agricultural show, emphasising its year-round 

charitable efforts. Instead, he suggested adding an extra member rather than removing 

the agricultural show. 

 

Councillor Harris then proposed a five-minute adjournment to allow discussions 

between key members before proceeding. This proposal was seconded and agreed by 

Council. 

 

Following a 5 minute adjournment, Councillor Corps proposed adding Morton Business 

Association to the membership of the working group without removing any other 

member. This proposal was seconded by Councillor Angus Jenkinson, was put to the 

vote and agreed by Council. 

 

Council then returned to the substantive recommendations (incorporating the 

amendment). The recommendations were proposed by Councillor Joe Harris, seconded 

by Councillor Daryl Corps, put to the vote and approved by Council. 
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RESOLVED:  Council approve the addition of Moreton Business Association to the 

membership of the Moreton-In-Marsh Working Group (Amendment) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Daryl Corps, Mike 

Evemy, David Fowles, Joe Harris, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki 

Ind, Angus Jenkinson, Julia Judd, Andrew Maclean, Helene Mansilla, 

Mike McKeown, Dilys Neill, Andrea Pellegram, Nigel Robbins, Gary 

Selwyn, Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon 

Wareing, Ian Watson, Tristan Wilkinson and Len Wilkins 

27 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain None 0 

Carried 

 

RESOLVED:  Council confirm the membership of the Moreton-in-Marsh Working 

Group, including the Moreton Business Association and approve the updated 

Working Group Terms of Reference. (Resolution) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Daryl Corps, Mike 

Evemy, David Fowles, Joe Harris, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki 

Ind, Angus Jenkinson, Julia Judd, Andrew Maclean, Helene Mansilla, 

Mike McKeown, Dilys Neill, Andrea Pellegram, Nigel Robbins, Gary 

Selwyn, Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon 

Wareing, Ian Watson, Tristan Wilkinson and Len Wilkins 

27 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain None 0 

Carried 

 

 

71 Community Governance Review - Upper Rissington  

 

The purpose of the report was for Council to approve and adopt the Terms of 

Reference for a Community Governance Review. 

 

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Joe Harris, proposed the recommendations to 

Council and stated that they had received a request from Upper Rissington Parish 

Council regarding a skate park located in the neighbouring parish of Great Rissington. 

They explained that the request was to adjust the boundary so that the skate park 

would be within the correct parish. The speaker found this to be a reasonable request 

and noted that they were not aware of any objections from Great Rissington. 
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Councillor Maclean seconded the proposal and explained that Little Rissington Airfield 

had been created from three parish councils across two counties, with boundaries 

cutting across it. They noted that the Ministry of Defence had not considered these 

divisions when establishing Upper Rissington, which followed the original Air Force 

fence and extended into Great Rissington. The boundary around Upper Rissington had 

been drawn tightly to control development due to its exposed location and lack of 

services. While the area had grown significantly, the specific land in question contained 

only a skate park, and Councillor Maclean believed the proposed boundary change 

would have no long-term impact and was a logical adjustment. 

 

Councillor Harris in summing up underlined that this was not a final decision but an 

agreement to go out and consult according to the Terms of Reference. 

 

The recommendations, having been proposed and seconded, were put to the vote and 

agreed by Council. 

 

RESOLVED: Council approve and adopt the Terms of Reference for consultation. 

(Resolution) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Daryl Corps, Mike 

Evemy, David Fowles, Joe Harris, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki 

Ind, Angus Jenkinson, Andrew Maclean, Helene Mansilla, Mike 

McKeown, Dilys Neill, Andrea Pellegram, Nigel Robbins, Gary Selwyn, 

Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon Wareing, 

Ian Watson, Tristan Wilkinson and Len Wilkins 

26 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain Julia Judd 1 

Carried 

 

 

72 Programme of Meetings for 2025/26  

 

The purpose of the report was to invite Council to agree a programme of Council and 

committee meetings for the 2025/26 civic year. 

 

The Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance and Transformation, Councillor 

Mike Evemy, proposed the schedule of meetings for the next municipal year June 2025 

to May 2026. A request was also made to change the date of the February 2025 budget 

meeting, where the Council would set the budget and council tax, from 26 February 

2025 to 24 February 2025 at 6.00 p.m. The change was proposed to give officers 

additional time to complete the council tax billing, as February was a short month. 
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The programme included a reduction in the number of Cabinet meetings to nine per 

year. This would allow the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to meet before each 

Cabinet meeting, and improve the Committee's ability to review Cabinet reports in 

advance of decisions being taken. 

 

Further recommendations were also discussed, delegating authority to the Director of 

Governance and Development to make necessary meeting adjustments, as well as to 

set dates for training and briefing sessions. The Head of Democratic and Electoral 

Services was also assigned the responsibility of scheduling Performance and 

Appointments Committee meetings. The maintenance of the current meeting start 

times, as outlined in paragraph 5.1 of the report was also brought to the Members' 

attention. 

 

In discussion it was noted that: 

 The February 2026 budget Council meeting had also been moved forward from 

a Wednesday to a Monday to give officers additional time to complete the 

council tax billing. 

 The impact of the revised Cabinet cycle on the work of the Overview and 

Scrutiny Committee was welcomed. 

 It was suggested that meeting times and dates should be notified to town and 

parish councils to assist them in planning their own meetings. 

 

Councillor Mike Evemy summed up and clarified that the meeting times would also be 

rolled forward as no alternatives had been presented. 

 

The recommendations, having been proposed by Councillor Mike Evemy and seconded 

by Councillor Tom Stowe, were put to the vote and agreed by Council. 

 

Did not vote: Councillor Joe Harris. 
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RESOLVED:  Council agreed to  

1. Move the date of the next budget meeting from Wednesday 26 February 2025 

to Monday 24 February 2025 at 6.00pm,  

2. Approve the programme of meetings for 2025/26 as set out in Annexes A and 

B  

3. Delegate authority to the Director of Governance and Development 

(Monitoring Officer), in consultation with Group Leaders, to make changes to the 

programme of meetings in the event that there is any future decision of Council 

to change the committee structure or committee remits that impacts the 

programme of meetings.  

4. Delegate authority to the Democratic Services Business Manager to set the 

meeting dates for the Performance and Appointments Committee.  

5. Delegate Authority to the Director of Governance and Development 

(Monitoring Officer) to set dates for member training and briefing sessions, any 

working groups established by the Council and any meetings of the Licensing 

Sub-Committee (Licensing Act 2003 Matters) and the Standards Hearings Sub-

Committee (if required) 

6. Agree that in light of no alternative proposals Council agrees that meeting 

start times will be rolled forwards from 2024/2025   (Resolution) 

For Gina Blomefield, Claire Bloomer, Patrick Coleman, Daryl Corps, Mike 

Evemy, David Fowles, Mark Harris, Paul Hodgkinson, Nikki Ind, Angus 

Jenkinson, Julia Judd, Andrew Maclean, Helene Mansilla, Mike 

McKeown, Dilys Neill, Andrea Pellegram, Nigel Robbins, Gary Selwyn, 

Tom Stowe, Jeremy Theyer, Clare Turner, Michael Vann, Jon Wareing, 

Ian Watson and Tristan Wilkinson 

25 

Against None 0 

Conflict Of 

Interests 

None 0 

Abstain Len Wilkins 1 

Carried 

 

 

73 Notice of Motions  

 

No motions were received for consideration. 

 

74 Next meeting  

 

The Chair highlighted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday 

24 February 2025. 

 

Meeting closed 6:00 pm 
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Member Questions for Council – 22 January 2025   

# Questioner Question Response 

1 Cllr Julia Judd to 

Cllr Juliet Layton, 

Cabinet Member 

for Housing and 

Planning 

On Friday 20 December, I emailed 

cil@cotswold.gov.uk asking for 

support to find out if one of my 

parishes can use their CIL payments 

to enhance the school Wi-Fi so that 

the Parish could use the Wi-Fi for 

CCTV which they will be installing to 

disrupt ASB in their village. 

 

At the time of writing, neither I, nor 

the Parish Clerk have received a reply. 

 

Please could members be updated on 

the current CIL process to include 

what is the procedure to get the ball 

rolling to help parishes receive CIL 

money for their projects, what criteria 

is applied and who makes the 

decision on whether the needs of the 

Parish meet the criteria? 

I’d like to apologise to Cllr Judd and the Parish Council for the lack of 

response from officers. 

Cotswold District Council has published clear guidance on how Town and 

Parish Councils can use their portion of the Community Infrastructure 

Levy (CIL). This guidance is available online and outlines how funds can be 

spent to support the development of the area. Specifically, the guidance 

states that: 

 CIL funds can be used for the provision, improvement, 

replacement, operation, or maintenance of infrastructure. 

 Funds can also be used for anything that addresses the demands 

of development in the area. 

This provides flexibility for Town and Parish Councils to spend CIL funds 

on a wide range of projects that benefit the community. Examples 

include: 

 Enhancements to village halls 

 New or improved play areas 

 Affordable housing 
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 Preparation of a Neighbourhood Plan (if it addresses 

development-related needs) 

Town and Parish Councils receive 15% of CIL funds collected from 

development in their area, which increases to 25% if a Neighbourhood 

Plan is in place. CIL can be used for infrastructure improvements, 

community facilities, and anything that addresses the impact of 

development. 

Additionally, Councils can use their CIL funds to support Crowdfund 

Cotswold campaigns, attracting funding from various sources to help 

fund projects. 

However, there are a few key conditions: 

 CIL cannot be used to replace regular Town or Parish Council 

expenditures. 

 If funds are spent incorrectly, they must be returned to the District 

Council. 

 Any unspent funds after five years must also be returned. If a 

Council is unable to return funds, the District Council will recover 

them by deducting them from future CIL receipts. 

Each year, Town and Parish Councils are required to submit an annual 

report detailing CIL funds received, spent, and any unspent funds. This 

report must be published by 31st December. 
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We encourage Town and Parish Councils to use their precepting powers 

to raise funds through council tax for routine expenditure, as they are not 

subject to the same limits as district and county councils in this regard. 

 

1.s Cllr Julia Judd to 

Cllr Joe Harris 

Supplementary question 1:  

Cllr Judd asked for clarification as to 

the process and regulations around 

CIL.  

Councillor Harris will arrange to set up a meeting for Cllr Judd with the 

officer responsible for CIL payments Kim Langford Tejrar. 

2 Cllr Gina 

Blomefield to  
Cllr Juliet Layton, 

Cabinet Member 

for Housing and 

Planning 

 

Many councils including Harlow 

District Council have introduced civil 

penalties for rogue landlords who fail 

to keep their properties to the Decent 

Home Standard with potential fines 

of up to £30,000 for non-compliance. 

 

Whilst I very much hope that there 

are very few tenants suffering from 

sub-standard housing across the 

Cotswolds, where it does happen it 

can be a very serious issue for the 

tenants’ health and wellbeing, and 

access to help to remedy their 

problems is essential. 

 

Does CDC have a process whereby 

Cotswold District Council is fully committed to ensuring that housing 

conditions across the district meet appropriate standards, prioritising the 

health and well-being of residents. While the council does not directly 

own any social housing stock, we work closely with registered social 

housing providers to address any issues raised by tenants in these 

properties. 

The Environmental Health Service at Cotswold District Council oversees 

the Private Sector Housing Regulation Team, which plays a key role in 

addressing housing issues across both private and social tenancies. This 

team is responsible for investigating complaints about poor housing 

conditions, inspecting Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMOs), addressing 

public health concerns such as pest infestations, handling illegal evictions, 

and managing the licensing of residential park homes. 
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social and private tenants can report 

poor conditions in their housing, and, 

if so, what actions are taken to ensure 

the responsible landlord brings the 

property up to standard or is 

otherwise penalized? 

The council has a range of statutory powers to address housing violations, 

such as the Housing Act 2004. In cases of complaints, we generally seek 

informal resolutions first, unless there is an immediate health or safety 

risk. If informal measures do not resolve the issue, formal action may be 

taken, including the issuance of prohibition or improvement notices. In 

cases of non-compliance, landlords may face prosecution or civil 

penalties, as outlined in the council's Enforcement and Civil Penalties 

Policies, which will be reviewed and updated later this year. 

If tenants encounter substandard living conditions, we advise them to first 

contact their landlord or housing provider in writing, if they have not 

already done so, to allow the landlord to resolve the issue. Should the 

landlord fail to address the problem, the council can initiate an 

investigation, which typically includes an inspection of the property and a 

discussion with the landlord. 

Tenants can raise complaints or report housing issues directly through the 

council’s Customer Services Team or by completing the online form on 

our website. More information is available at 

https://cotswold.gov.uk/housing 

In addition to these efforts, the council has financially supported social 

housing regeneration projects in various areas, including Moreton-in-

Marsh, Kempsford, South Cerney, and Cirencester, which have 

significantly improved the living conditions for many residents. 
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2S. Cllr Blomefield to 

Cllr Harris 

Supplementary Question 2: 

Does Cotswold District Council keep a 

record of bad landlords?  

And has it brought any prosecutions 

in the last five years? 

 

All authorities have a power to make an entry to the national Rogue 

Landlords Database. An entry can be made where a landlord is the subject 

of a banning order or a banning order offence. Banning orders prohibit a 

person from managing and letting rental properties. They can be issued 

following housing conditions and/or licensing offences and can also be 

issued for eviction and harassment offences. The Council must get 

permission to make an entry by making an application to the First Tier 

Property Tribunal. Government guidance applies. 

 

At CDC, there have been no prosecutions in the last 5 years and no 

entries have been made to the Rogue Landlords Database. 

 

3 Cllr David Fowles to 

Cllr Mike Evemy, 

Deputy Leader and 

Cabinet Member 

for Finance and 

Transformation 

When the decision was taken in 

March 2022 to refurbish and then let 

a sizeable part of Trinity Road as 

serviced offices, the business case 

presented to Council projected an 

annual return of 12.3% on the 

£1,345,000 capital investment. 

Following the appointment of 

Watermoor Point a few months ago 

to both let and manage the site; it 

appears that the building is still 

largely unlet.  

 

The total capital cost to reduce the Council’s footprint within the building 

to reduce business rates and utility costs, generate an income and reduce 

the Council's footprint was £630,000 against an original budget of 

£673,000.  

 

A number of separate building maintenance items such as upgrading 

lighting, recarpeting, decorating, and refitting WCs was also carried out to 

areas retained for Council use. This work was separate to the original 

project and included works which would have needed to be done anyway. 

However, it was more cost effective to do this work while staff were 

moved out of the main atrium area and contractors were already onsite, 

this was budgeted separately and cost £65,000. 

 

Council approved the capital investment at their meeting in March 2022. 
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This is against the backdrop of the 

main Watermoor Point being fully 

occupied 

Now that the works are completed, 

please could you confirm the final 

total costs of this capital investment 

project, the revised anticipated 

annual return and provide the Council 

with an update on how many tenants 

have signed up to date and what 

space is still unoccupied? 

 

The business case developed for the decision, which is referenced by Cllr 

Fowles in his question, included an expected rental return from letting the 

available space to a single or small number of tenants taking the available 

space. The report to Council in March 2022 included projected net 

income of £166,000 per annum and clearly highlighted the financial risks 

inherent with project. 

 

The Property and Estates team engaged with publica sector partners, 

agents and other interested parties when marketing the space. 

 

As it became apparent that the Council would be faced with a lengthy 

void period due a challenging market, a different approach to letting the 

available space was required to minimise the financial impact on the 

Council. The MTFS was adjusted to remove rental income expectations 

included in the business case as these were not likely to materialise. 

Since 2023/24, the Council has not included any income in the MTFS. 

 

Following a procurement exercise with engagement with serviced office 

providers, Watermoor Point wase selected as the Council’s partner with a 

Management Agreement. 

 

Estimates regarding net rental income will be developed and included in 

the revenue budget and MTFS. 
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Take-up from tenants has initially been slow but Watermoor Point have 

reported a sharp increase in January. There are now nine tenants in place, 

there are 8 contracts out for signature, and there are 23 potential tenants 

for whom Watermoor Point is preparing quotes or providing information. 

There were 3 viewings last week.  

The open-plan atrium space is still largely unoccupied, but it is hoped as 

more tenants sign up and the space becomes busier and has more 

atmosphere, this will then attract even more tenants. 

 

 

3S Cllr David Fowles to 

Cllr Mike Evemy 

Supplementary Question 3: 

Cllr Fowles would like to know if there 

is a Plan B for the open plan area at 

Trinity Road if the large co-working 

space being rented out by 

Watermoor Point is not successfully 

let. 

Councillor Evemy confirmed that there were ongoing meetings with 

Watermoor Point to market the space, noting increased interest and some 

tenants already using shared workspaces. It was stated that a Plan B was 

not yet necessary as efforts continued to generate revenue. Confidence 

was expressed in officers’ work, with a commitment to reassess if needed 

in the future. 

4 Cllr Gina 

Blomefield to  
Cllr Juliet Layton, 

Cabinet Member 

for Housing and 

Planning 

 

 There are reports from elsewhere in 

the Country of developers struggling 

to secure viable bids from housing 

associations to fulfil the social and 

affordable housing which developers 

are obliged to deliver under planning 

agreements with local authorities. 

 

This has the potential to delay 

There is a broader issue within the housing market, where developers and 

Registered Providers (RPs) are facing challenges in agreeing on terms for 

the transfer of Affordable Housing. Several factors contribute to this, 

including financial viability concerns, competing demands on RP budgets, 

and the need for early involvement in projects. However, to date, this has 

not been a significant problem in the Cotswold District. The council is 

actively taking steps to manage and mitigate any potential risks. 

P
age 19



  

 
 

  8 

 

developments or alter the balance of 

planned housing projects, posing a 

significant barrier to meeting local 

authority targets. 

 

Are you aware of any similar 

problems in the Cotswolds and how 

much of a concern could this be 

given the likely increase in 

development in the coming years? 

To address this, the council's Strategic Housing Manager has introduced a 

Housing Delivery Phase monitoring process. This allows for close 

monitoring of developments once they have planning approval and are 

under construction. The aim is to foster early engagement between 

developers and RPs, which helps reduce the risk of delays or issues with 

securing bids for affordable housing. 

In addition, the Strategic Housing Manager has proactively engaged with 

RPs operating in the Cotswolds, emphasising the expectation that they 

will be active in taking on S106 Affordable Housing from developers. This 

ensures that RPs are prepared to fulfil their obligations as partners in 

these projects. 

While this issue remains a concern across the country, the risk in the 

Cotswolds is being carefully monitored, and the council continues to work 

closely with all stakeholders to ensure housing targets are met. This issue 

will be kept under active review by officers as development activity 

increases in the coming years. 

4S Cllr Blomefield to 

Cllr Layton 

responded to by 

Cllr Harris 

Supplementary Question 4: 

Cllr Blomefield asked if the Council 

were exploring alternative providers 

for affordable housing, mentioning 

the Diocese of Gloucester and 

Blenheim Estates as examples. The 

focus being on finding new ways to 

Cllr Harris answered that alternative providers were being considered, and 

confirmed that the strategic housing manager, is actively networking with 

both registered and smaller providers to find potential partners. He stated 

that there was also interest in reviving the trend of almshouses and 

working with smaller local providers.  
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increase the supply of suitable 

housing in the district. 

The plan includes providing a full briefing to members to better 

understand and support the housing officer’s efforts in this area. 

 All Members’ briefing date is 8 April 2025 12 midday. 

5 Cllr Theyer to Cllr 

Tristan Wilkinson, 

Cabinet Member 

for Economy and 

Environment 

 

5 months after the re-zoning of 

rounds caused huge disruption to 

waste collections across the district, 

there are still an unacceptable 

number of missed collections in 

Sandywell Ward and across the 

district. Why, after such a significant 

time, is this impact still being felt? 

I apologise to residents who continue to experience disruptions to their 

waste collections due to the re-zoning process. 

Since the re-zoning, collections in Sandywell Ward and across the district 

have shown significant improvement. In October, there were 829 missed 

collections, but this number dropped to 243 in November and 355 in 

December. 

Currently, Sandywell Ward has an impressive collection success rate of 

99.2%, and the district as a whole is performing even better with a 99.98% 

success rate. 

While recent severe weather conditions, including flooding and icy roads, 

have led to some unavoidable service interruptions, we are committed to 

resolving missed collections as quickly as possible. In fact, 80% of missed 

collections are rectified within 48 hours. 

I understand that this situation remains frustrating for some, and I 

appreciate their patience. Please be assured that we are continuing to 

work hard to minimise disruptions, and we are confident that the trend 

towards fewer missed collections will continue in the coming months. 
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5S Cllr Theyer to Cllr 

Wilkinson 

Supplementary Question 5: 

Cllr Theyer questioned the accuracy 

of the figures collected, noting that 

residents may face difficulties when 

trying to log complaints, potentially 

skewing the data. The concern was 

that certain areas might be excluded 

from the reports, leading to 

inaccurate or incomplete information. 

The question also asked if there was a 

way to make the data collection more 

precise, focusing on recurring 

problem zones. 

Cllr Wilkinson responded that two sources of data were being used: a 

sophisticated in-cab system that tracks vehicle routes and complaints 

from residents. The system allows for tracking and investigation of 

specific areas where trucks have driven.  

While the overall service numbers are strong, some areas are experiencing 

issues. The focus is now on identifying these problem areas, 

understanding the root causes, and creating a plan to address them. 

6 Cllr Corps to Cllr 

Tristan Wilkinson, 

Cabinet Member 

for Economy and 

Environment 

When new housing developments are 

first built, developers often hand over 

the maintenance of public areas and 

assets, such as dog waste bins, to a 

resident's management company. 

 

Over time, as these developments 

become established, local 

authorities—such as the County 

Council for highways and the District 

Council for public waste 

management— generally adopt 

responsibility for these assets. 

Under the previous Government, the responsibility for maintaining public 

spaces in new housing developments was often transferred to residents' 

management companies rather than local authorities. Dog waste bins, in 

particular, are not directly regulated through the planning system. 

From a planning perspective, if the open spaces in a new development 

are managed by a private management company, it is that company’s 

responsibility to provide, empty, and maintain dog waste bins within the 

development. 
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Given the huge numbers of new 

housing CDC is planning for the 

district, and the inevitable rise in 

demand for dog waste bins on public 

footways, what steps has Cotswold 

District Council taken to ensure it has 

the necessary resources in place to 

effectively manage both the current 

and anticipated increase in dog waste 

bins? 

However, if there is an identified shortage of dog waste bins in public 

areas, funding from the Neighbourhood Community Infrastructure Levy 

(NCIL) could be used to address this issue. 

Cotswold District Council’s Waste Service is currently conducting a review 

of its street scene services, which includes assessing the provision of dog 

waste bins and their emptying frequency. This review will also incorporate 

the implementation of upgraded IT systems for residents and collection 

crews, which will enhance efficiency in reporting and routing. Additionally, 

the review will take future capacity needs into account. 

While dog waste bins are a relatively small component of the overall 

waste management service, the anticipated increase in bins is expected to 

have a minimal impact on resources. Over time, as new developments 

become fully established, local authorities, such as the County Council 

(responsible for highways) and the District Council (responsible for waste 

management), will typically assume responsibility for these assets. 

This proactive approach ensures that both current and future needs for 

dog waste management are effectively addressed. 

6S Cllr Corps to Cllr 

Wilkinson 

Supplementary Question 6: 

Given that local authorities typically 

assume responsibility for dog waste 

bins. When do you anticipate taking 

responsibility for the unadopted dog 

waste bins in Morton? 

Under the Environmental Protection Act 1990, The Council is a “Litter 

Authority” and therefore responsible for cleansing of the adopted 

highway within its district boundary. This act includes providing and 

maintaining any street or public place receptacles for refuse or litter 

(including dog litter) and referred to as litter bins - 
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 https://www.gov.uk/guidance/litter-and-refusecouncil-responsibilities-to-

keep-land-clear It is the duty of a “Litter Authority”, to make 

arrangements for regular emptying and cleansing of any litter bins 

provided/maintained by them. The regular emptying must be sufficiently 

frequent to ensure that no such litter bin or its contents shall become a 

nuisance or give reasonable grounds for complaint. The Council will take 

responsibility for any dog waste bins in Morton when the location is 

adopted by Gloucestershire County Council in their capacity as the 

Highway Authority. 
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